
 

Town of Waynesville, NC  
Board of Aldermen Regular Meeting 
Town Hall, 9 South Main Street, Waynesville, NC  28786                           
Date October22, 2019            Time:  6:30 p.m.  

 

 
The agenda and all related documentation may be accessed electronically at www.waynesvillenc.gov.  

Click on “Government/Mayor & Board” to download materials for town board meetings. 
 

Consider the environment    Conserve resources    Print only when necessary 
 

The Town of Waynesville provides accessible facilities, programs and services for all people, in compliance with the Americans 
with Disabilities Act (ADA). Should you need assistance or accommodation for this meeting, please contact the Town Clerk at:  

 (828) 452-2491 eward@waynesvillenc.gov  
------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 

A. CALL TO ORDER - Mayor Gavin Brown 
 

1. Welcome/Calendar/Announcements 
 

2. Adoption of Minutes 
 

Motion:  To approve the minutes of the October 8, 2019 regular meeting as 
presented (or as corrected). 

 
 B. PUBLIC HEARING 
 

3. Public Hearing to consider application for a Conditional District Rezoning and Map 
Amendment at 356 Russ Avenue, PIN # 8616-40-3231 

• Elizabeth Teague, Development Services Director 
 

Motion:  To adopt a Consistency Statement showing how the project is 
reasonable and consistent with the 2020 Land Development Plan 
  
Motion:  To approve/deny/or approve with conditions the conditional district 
rezoning application at 366 Russ Avenue, PIN # 8616-40-3231. 

     
C. NEW BUSINESS 
 

4. Request to the Board of Aldermen to allow the Waynesville Public Art Commission to sign 
a contract with the Mountaineer to develop a new logo. 

• Jesse Fowler, Planner 
 

Motion:  Motion to allow the Waynesville Public Art Commission to change its 
logo. 

 
                 Motion:   To approve the contract proposal by the Mountaineer. 

http://www.waynesvillenc.gov/
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Agenda Posted – Oct 17, 2019 

5. Request approval of Fee for Service Contract with Haywood Waterways to update the 
Town’s Stormwater Management Plan  

• Elizabeth Teague, Development Services Director  
 
Motion:  To proceed with a fee for service contract with Haywood Waterways to update 
the Town’s Stormwater Management Plan at a cost not to exceed $12,000 

 
D. CONTINUED BUSINESS 
 

6.   Request for Approval of Resolution and Ordinance to re-establish a truck route in 
Waynesville 

• Rob Hites, Town Manager 
 

Motion: To approve the ordinance permitting a truck route on Haywood and 
Branner.  

 
Motion:  To adopt a resolution requesting that through trucks be prohibited from 
traveling on Main from Walnut to Pigeon Street 

 
 
E. COMMUNICATIONS FROM STAFF 
    Manager’s Report 

• Rob Hites, Town Manager 
 

7. Request to Approve a change order to Forrest Westall of McGill and Associates Contract  
for negotiating an SOC  (Special Order of Consent) 
 

Motion: To approve the change order of the contract with an upper limit of 
$5,000 to complete the negotiation of the SOC with the regulatory staff of NC 
Division of Environmental Resources. 

 
 

Attorney’s Report 

• Town Attorney Bill Cannon 
 

 
F. COMMUNICATIONS FROM THE MAYOR AND BOARD 
 
 
G. CALL ON THE AUDIENCE  
 
 
 H. ADJOURN 



 
CALENDAR 

October 22, 2019 

2019 

Saturday, October 26 

10:00 AM 

Waynesville Middle School 

Hazelwood 5
th
 Grade Fundraiser  

Haunted Hustle  

Thursday October 31 

5:00 – 7:00 PM 

Main Street 

Treats on the Street 

Downtown Waynesville Association 

 

Thursday October 31 

5:00 – 8:00 PM 

Trunk or Treat 

First United Methodist Church 

 

Thursday, October 31 

5:00 – 8:00 PM 

Hazelwood FBC 

Fall Festival 

Hazelwood First Baptist Church 

Tuesday November 5 Election Day 

 

 

Saturday November 9 

11:00 am – 1:00 PM 

Tuscola High School Cafeteria 

Veterans Day Luncheon 

AFJROTC 

Tuesday November 12 

6:30 PM 

Board Room  

Board of Aldermen Meeting – Regular Session 

Saturday, November 16 

9:00 – 10:00 AM 

Frog Level 

Tuscola Cross Country Mountaineer 5K 

Tuscola High School 

Tuesday November 26 

6:30 PM 

Board Room  

Board of Aldermen Meeting – Regular Session 

Thursday & Friday Nov 28 & 29 Thanksgiving Holidays 

 

Monday December 9 

6:00 PM 

Main Street 

Waynesville Christmas Parade 

“Candy Cane Christmas” 

Downtown Waynesville Association 

Tuesday December 10 

6:30 PM 

Board Room  

Board of Aldermen Meeting – Regular Session 

Saturday December 14 

10:00 AM 

Greenhill Cemetery 

Wreaths Across America 

Tues, Wed & Thurs Dec 24 – 26 Town Offices Closed – Christmas 

 

 

TOWN OF WAYNESVILLE 

PO Box 100 

16 South Main Street 

Waynesville, NC  28786 

 Phone (828) 452-2491 • Fax (828) 456-2000 

www.waynesvillenc.gov 
 



BoA Calendar 

October 22, 2019 

 

Board and Commission Meetings – October 2019 

ABC Board 

 

ABC Office – 52 Dayco Drive October 15th 

3
rd
 Tuesdays    

10:00 AM 

Board of Adjustment  

 

Town Hall – 9 S. Main Street October 1st 

1
st
 Tuesdays     

5:30 PM 

Downtown Waynesville 

Association 

 

UCB Board Room – 165 North Main 

 

October 24th 

4
th
 Thursdays 

12 Noon 

Firefighters Relief Fund Board Fire Station 1 – 1022 N. Main Street Meets as needed;  

No meeting currently scheduled  

 

Historic Preservation Commission Town Hall – 9 S. Main Street October 2nd 

1
st
 Wednesdays      

2:00 PM 

Planning Board Town Hall – 9 S. Main Street October 21st 

3
rd
 Mondays  

5:30 PM 

Public Art Commission Town Hall – 9 S. Main Street October 10th 

2
nd

 Thursdays    

4:00 PM 

Recreation & Parks Advisory 

Commission 

Rec Center Office – 550 Vance Street October 16th 

3
rd
 Wednesdays     

5:30 PM 

Waynesville Housing Authority Waynesville Towers – 65 Church Street October 16th 

3
rd
 Wednesdays      

3:30 PM 

 

  

 

BOARD/STAFF SCHEDULE 

 

November 25 – 29, 2019 Assistant Town Manager Vacation 

     



               MINUTES OF THE TOWN OF WAYNESVILLE BOARD OF ALDERMEN 
REGULAR MEETING 

October 8, 2019 
 

THE WAYNESVILLE BOARD OF ALDERMEN held its regular meeting on Tuesday, October 8, 
2019, at 6:30 p.m. in the board room of Town Hall, 9 South Main Street, Waynesville, NC.  
 
A.  CALL TO ORDER 

Mayor Gavin Brown called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m. with the following members present: 
Mayor Gavin Brown 
Alderman Jon Feichter 

  Alderman LeRoy Roberson 
  Alderman Julia Freeman  
  Mayor Pro Tem Gary Caldwell 
  
 The following staff members were present: 
  Rob Hites, Town Manager 
  Bill Cannon, Town Attorney 

Amie Owens, Assistant Town Manager 
  Eddie Ward, Town Clerk 
  Ben Turnmire, Finance Director 
  Brian Beck, Interim Police Chief 
  Elizabeth Teague, Development Services Director 
  Jesse Fowler, Planner 
  David Foster, Public Services Director 
  Julie Grasty Asset Services Manager 
  Jonathan Yates, Outside Facilities  
  Kyle Cook, Water Plant Superintendent 
   
 The following media representatives were present: 
  Becky Johnson, The Mountaineer 
  
   

1. Welcome /Calendar/Announcements 
 

   Mayor Brown reminded the Board of the following calendar events: 
 Saturday October 12 – Church Street Art & Craft Show 10:00 – 5:00 PM 
 Saturday October 12 – 5th Annual Greenhill Cemetery Tour – 4:00 PM 
 Saturday October 19 – Apple Harvest Festival – 10:00 – 5:00 PM 
 
 
2.  Adoption of Minutes 
 

A motion was made by Alderman Gary Caldwell, seconded by Alderman Jon Feichter,            
to approve the minutes of the September 24, 2019 regular meeting, as presented.  The 
motion passed unanimously. 
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B. PRESENTATION 
 
3. 28785/28786 1% Zip Code Funding Year End Report 

• Lynn Collins Executive Director, Tourism Development Authority 
 

Lynn Collins, Executive Director of the Haywood County Tourism Development Authority (TDA) provided 
a report on the 28785/28786 1% Zip Code funding for fiscal year 18/19.  She provided a listing of the 
various projects and funding amounts that were granted and noted that the cooperative marketing 
received the most funding.  Later in her presentation, Ms. Collins noted the work of the cooperative 
marketing to include print and electronic ads, e-newsletters, billboards and Facebook and other social 
media posts and provided samples of each.  The Experience Waynesville Facebook page has grown from 
18,925 in 2016/17 to over 102,000 in 2018/19.   Ms. Collins continued by illustrating the economic impact 
of travel on Haywood County in 2018, noting the following:  Tourism generated expenditures of $189.94 
million which is a 4.21% increase from 2017.   The tax savings per Haywood County resident is $276.84.  
She concluded by noting that Haywood County ranked 28th in the state for tourism expenditures and 5th 
in the Western Prosperity Zone of NC.   
 
Alderman Jon Feichter asked if there was any way to extrapolate the data to be Waynesville-specific for 
the savings and the tourism generated expenditures.  Ms. Collins answered that there was not, but that 
the numbers may be lower in Waynesville due to the lack of hotels.  She was encouraged by the overall 
increase and hopeful that the trend would continue.  
 
Mayor Brown thanked Ms. Collins for her report and for her continued efforts to make Waynesville and 
Haywood County a travel destination. 
 
 
C. CALL FOR PUBLIC HEARING 
 
4. Call for Public Hearing to consider application for a Conditional District Rezoning and Map 

Amendment at 366 Russ Avenue, PIN # 8616-40-3231 
• Elizabeth Teague, Development Services Director 

 
Ms. Elizabeth Teague, Development Services Director, told the Board that the owners of the Mountain 
Creek Plaza, RFLP Mountain Creek LLC, with Tribridge Residential and engineering assistance from Civil 
Design Concepts, is making application to apply a conditional district zoning overlay to the property known 
as the “Bi-Lo Shopping Center” site. She said that in accordance with the Town’s Land Development 
Standards Section 15.15, the Planning Board held a public hearing at a Special Called Meeting on October 
1, 2019 and reviewed the application.  The application was approved by the Planning Board and now she 
is asking the Board of Aldermen to call for and hold a public hearing as with any other zoning map or text 
amendment and find that this action would be reasonable and in the public interest and consistent with 
the town’s 2020 Comprehensive Land Use Plan.   
 

A motion was made by Alderman LeRoy Roberson, seconded by Alderman Jon Feichter,                
to call for a public hearing to be held on October 22, 2019 at 6:30 pm, or as closely 
thereafter as possible in the Town Hall Board Room located at 9 South Main Street, 
Waynesville, to consider a conditional district rezoning application at 366 Russ Avenue, 
PIN # 8616-40-3231.  The motion passed unanimously.   
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D. PUBLIC HEARING 
 
5. Public Hearing to consider the amendment of Chapter 54 Traffic and Vehicles – Section 54-113 

Speed Limits Established 
• Alderman Gary Caldwell 
• Brian Beck, Interim Chief, Police Department 
 

Mayor Brown said The Board of Aldermen has the authority to regulate traffic speeds within the Town 
limits under Section 54-111, and a schedule of all authorized variations shall be maintained in the office 
of the town clerk and recorded in section 54-113.   
 
The Town of Waynesville Police Department conducts traffic studies on various streets and intersections 
related to complaints received related to speeding. The current speed limit on Hendrix Street is 35 mph.  
He said a request had been made by Alderman Caldwell to modify the speed limit on Hendrix Street to 25 
mph.  During the days of August 7 and August 13, a stealth traffic study was completed with a total of  
4,907 vehicles on the first day, and 4,223 vehicles on the second day which indicated an average speed of 
29.82 and 29.53.   
 
The Board was reminded that they have the authority to regulate traffic speeds within the Town limits 
under Section 54-111.  A schedule of all authorized variations shall be maintained in the office of the town 
clerk and recorded in section 54-113.   
 
Attorney Cannon opened the Public Hearing at 7:23 pm and asked if anyone wished to speak. 
 
 
     Phyllis Austin 
     100 Hendrix Street 
 
Ms. Austin presented the Board with petition which included 56 signatures of people who believe that 
something needs to be done about the speed limit on Hendrix Street. She said that the traffic and their 
speed increase every year.  She stated she had seen several people run over the curb in the front of her 
house and expressed her concerns for her grandchild who lives with her and likes to play in the yard. She 
said she did not think lowering the speed limit would help, but she would like to see speed bumps 
installed.    
 
Mayor Brown asked that the Petition be entered the minutes of the meeting. The document will be 
incorporated into these minutes as attachment A.   
 
 
     Jim Plemmons 
     235 Hendrix Street 
 
Mr. Plemmons said that with the increased population of Air B and B’s on Allens Creek, there are people 
who come off the by-pass at 60 miles per hour, and then continue up Hendrix at the same rate of speed.  
He said it is the children and the elderly that could be affected by the speeders.  At certain places, Mr. 
Plemmons said the street was not wide enough, and when people are speeding, they hit the curb, and 
this could be the cause of a deadly accident. 
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     Chris Barker 
     132 Hendrix Street 
 
Mr. Barker stated that he had been in public safety his entire life and is currently a RN at Memorial Mission 
Hospital.  He said he had seen the consequences of traffic accidents and did not want to see that on the 
street where he lives.  He reiterated the fact that there are many children on this street, and it is a very 
unsafe situation with the speeders.  He said he had not seen one ticket written on that street.   
 
Attorney Cannon closed the Public Hearing at 7:31 pm. 
 
When discussing the Hendrix Street speed limit, it was noted by several in attendance, and by Board 
members, that utilizing traffic calming devices such as speed bumps may help to reduce the speeding and 
risk to pedestrians and property.   David Foster, Public Works Director, added that he and Town Engineer 
Preston Gregg had developed a policy related to when traffic calming implements may be installed.   He 
reminded the Board that there are considerations such as grade of the street, height of implements and 
ability for public safety responders to safely traverse the devices used when determining the type of 
implement.   Alderman LeRoy Roberson asked about temporary speed bumps.  Mr. Foster indicated that 
it is possible to use them; however, in inclement weather, they become a hindrance to street clearing.   
He noted also that adding these implements came with different price tags based on what would be 
required.  Mr. Foster will forward a copy of the policy for the Board to review.    Interim Police Chief Brian 
Beck added that police are also aware of reports for streets where there are concerns and have shared 
information with Public Services in an effort for all to work together to find a suitable solution.   
   

A motion was made by Alderman LeRoy Roberson, seconded by Alderman Jon Feichter,         
to approve the amendment to Chapter 54 Traffic and Vehicles – Section 54-113 Speed 
Limits Established to reduce the speed limit on Hendrix Street from 35 mph to 25 mph.  
The motion carried unanimously.    

 
Mayor Brown asked Staff to gather information concerning traffic slowing devices and present a report at 
a future meeting. 

 
 

E. NEW BUSINESS 
 
6. Drought Status Report and Plan Update Request 

• David Foster, Public Services Director 

• Kyle Cook, Water Treatment Superintendent  
 
Mr. David Foster, Public Services Director, explained to the Board that Public Services would like to revise 
our Water Shortage Response Plan, specifically to adjust the trigger levels to be more consistent and closer 
to our peer agencies in Haywood County. 
 
Pending discussion, but recommended trigger levels would be as follows: 

• Level 1- 3 feet (previously 6 feet)    (Voluntary Reductions) 
• Level 2- 6 feet (previously 11 feet)       (Mandatory Reductions I) 
• Level 3- 11 feet (previously 16 feet)     (Mandatory Reductions II) 
• Level 4- 16 feet (previously 26 feet)     (Emergency Reductions) 
• Level 5- 20 feet (previously 40 feet)     (Water Rationing) 
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Mr. Foster would also update the Water Shortage Response Plan, so it is current. 

 
A motion was made by Alderman Jon Feichter, seconded by Alderman Julia Freeman,                     
to authorize Public Services staff to adjust the Water Shortage Response Plan triggers 
to be more consistent with peer Haywood County agencies.  The motion passed 
unanimously. 
 

7. Maintenance Area of Outside Facilities 
• Julie Grasty, Asset Services Manager 
• Jonathan Yates, Outside Facilities Supervisor 

 
Ms. Julie Grasty, Asset Services Manager, explained to the Board that Outside Facilities staff maintains 
different properties around Town that are not owned by the Town.  The list of these properties has had 
many additions over the years and has never been brought before the Board for approval.  Some of these 
properties are NC DOT property, Haywood County Schools property and other private property.  Ms. 
Grasty said that Staff has been instructed to compile a formal list of these properties for the Board to 
approve the maintenance of these areas, which was included in the Board packet. 
 
Town Manager Rob Hites said that Public Services is maintaining the grounds of some non-profits and 
NCDOT areas.  He said that in order to give more attention to maintaining municipal properties, he 
recommends going through the list item by item in order to deem it necessary to maintain or not maintain.   
 
Assistant Town Manager Owens reminded the Board that half of Mr. Yates’ crew was moved to the 
Recreation Department in order to concentrate on keeping the Recreation grounds looking nice and 
accessible.  This leaves Mr. Yates with less man power to maintain the rest of the Town.   
 
Alderman Caldwell suggested that Ms. Grasty and Mr. Yates confer with Manager Hites to compile a list 
of properties to be maintained by their staff.   
 
Mayor Brown said he felt it was time to review the complete list and allow the public to see the areas that 
are being maintained by the Town.  He asked the Board to defer discussion on this matter until the next 
meeting in order to give Manager Hites and staff time to study the list.  The Board was in consensus. 
   
8. New – First Time Special Event – November 2019 

•        Amie Owens, Assistant Town Manager 
 
Assistant Town Manager Owens told the Board that she had received a request for a new event in the 
Town of Waynesville, Tuscola Cross Country Mountaineer 5K.  The event will utilize the same race route 
as the Power of Pink 5K from Frog Level to Hazelwood and back via Sulphur Springs Road and Hazelwood 
Avenue.   This is a fundraiser for the cross-country program and will be held on Saturday November 16th. 
 
She explained that the Special Events Committee has reviewed the application, there were no concerns 
about the event.     
 

A motion was made by Alderman Jon Feichter, seconded by Alderman Gary Caldwell,         
to approve the special events permit applications and direct Town Manager to execute 
special events permits, as presented.  The motion carried unanimously. 
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9. Request to call the Planning Board for a workshop to consider stricter regulations regarding 
fences in Waynesville. 

•            Jesse Fowler, Planner 
 
Mr. Jesse Fowler, Planner stated that in response to the Board of Aldermen’s request to research fence 
ordinance best practices, Planning staff is requesting that the Board of Aldermen refer to the Planning 
Board to discuss staff research on fence ordinances.  He suggested that that the Planning Board would 
also draft an Ordinance that would essentially create a text amendment to the Town’s Land Development 
Standards.  He said that a workshop for the Planning Board to discuss fencing in Waynesville would be 
most beneficial especially since they will be starting from scratch. 
   
Mayor Brown reminded everyone in the audience that this issue was not about one person, but it is 
about a community-wide effort.   
 

A motion was made by Alderman LeRoy Roberson, seconded by Alderman Julia 
Freeman, to permit Planning staff to meet with the Planning Board in order to hold a 
workshop to discuss if and how we may want to draft a text amendment to the Land 
Development Standards which would regulate fencing in the Town of Waynesville.  The 
motion carried unanimously. 

 
Mayor Brown asked that a copy of the Statement to the Town of Waynesville Board of Alderman from the 
public be included into the minutes.  The document will be incorporated into these minutes as attachment 
B.   
 
10. Budget Amendment and Amendment to the Financial Operating Plan for Janitorial Services 

• Ben Turnmire, Finance Director 
 
Mr. Ben Turnmire, Finance Director stated that the proposed amendment is needed to approve a 
Janitorial Services contract with “A Better Clean” cleaning service effective November 1, 2019 – June 30th, 
2020.  He said that the Town’s current Janitorial Service provider did not renew their contract, which 
expires on October 31, 2019. 
 

A motion was made by Alderman Gary Caldwell, seconded by Alderman Jon Feichter,              
to approve Ordinance No. 17-19 Amendment 6 to the 2019-2020 Budget Ordinance in 
the amount of $30,800.00 for the Janitorial Contract with “A Better Clean” Janitorial 
Service.  The motion passed unanimously. 
 
A motion was made by Alderman LeRoy Roberson, seconded by Alderman Jon Feichter, 
to approve Resolution R-19-19 Amendment 2 to the 2019-2020 Financial Operating Plan 
for Internal Services.  The motion passed unanimously. 
 

   
F. COMMUNICATIONS FROM STAFF 
 

Manager’s Report  
• Rob Hites, Town Manager 
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11.. Request of County Tax Office to collaborate in removing dilapidated mobile home 
               from 31 Paralee Lane 
 
Managed Hites explained to the Board that the County has foreclosed the property located at 31 Paralee 
Lane. The lot is located behind and above the upholstery shop on Dellwood City Road and is 46 feet by 
160 feet in size.  The estate owes $2,075.02 in Town of Waynesville taxes and $1480.43 in County Taxes. 
Manager Hites said he has visited the site several times and found that the mobile home on the property 
is a safety hazard. He said that the Town Building Inspectors have inspected the mobile home and said it 
is dilapidated to exceed 50% of its value.  The Police Department have visited the site and discovered the 
use of illegal drugs.  The County has posted the property for a foreclosure sale on October 18th.  Haywood 
County has received a quote of $5,000.00 to remove the mobile home, and $2,000.00 to clear the trees 
around the home to make it accessible to the mover.  They have asked the Town to join them in clearing 
the lot. Manager Hites said this would not be a money-making effort for the Town but would be done for 
the safety and crime prevention concerns.   
 
 Manager Hites said the plan would be for the contractor hired by Haywood County would remove the 
mobile homes, and Town staff to clear the area of brush and trees.   
 

A motion was made by Alderman Jon Feichter, seconded by Alderman Gary Caldwell,         
to approve the Town entering into an agreement with the County to clear the 
vegetation around the mobile home and engage a mover to remove the mobile home 
on the property located at 31 Paralee Street.  The motion passed unanimously. 
 

 
12.. Attorney’s Report 

•    Town Attorney Bill Cannon 
 

Attorney Cannon had nothing to report. 
 
G. COMMUNICATIONS FROM THE MAYOR AND BOARD 
 
Alderman Jon Feichter asked Manager Hites about re-establishing the truck route that had been brought 
up in previous Board meetings.  Manager Hites stated he had spoken to Mr. Bryan Burch, Division NCDOT 
Director concerning the truck route in the Town of Waynesville.  Mr. Burch said he could not find that 
there had ever been a designated truck route in the Town.    Manager Hites stated that Staff could draft a 
Resolution requesting that NCDOT designate a truck route to be approved by the Board.  The Resolution 
will then need to be approved by the NCDOT.     
 
Alderman Feichter said that he had driven up South Main Street towards Walmart, and he expressed 
concerns about the weeds, grass and trash that is along the street.  He said the even though the South 
Main area is set for a reconstruction project in 2023 or later, and the owners of the buildings along this 
route do not wish to do improvements to their buildings because of the upcoming project, he asked is the 
weeds and grass at least be cut and the trash be cleaned up.   
 
 
H. CALL ON THE AUDIENCE 
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     Vic Dossey 
     61 Glendale Drive 
 
Mr. Dossey explained to the Board that during the last week, the Electric Department had been on his 
property to cut some trees from the electric lines.  He said that Mr. Willie Smith had come to his house 
and told him that the Town would be trimming the trees.  Mr. Smith had explained the entire procedure 
to him, and later in the week the Town staff came to do the trimming.  When the project was finished, 
Mr. Smith had gone back to Mr. Dossey’s home to make sure that the tree trimming process had gone as 
described.  Mr. Dossey praised the staff and Mr. Smith for the work and consideration he had been given 
during the process.    
 
 
I. ADJOURN 
 

With no further business, a motion was made by Alderman Gary Caldwell, seconded by 
Alderman Julia Freeman, to adjourn at 8:21 p.m. The motion carried unanimously. 

 
ATTEST: 
 
 
 

  ______________________________ 
          Gavin A. Brown, Mayor 
 
 
 
 

______________________________ 
         Robert W. Hites, Jr. Town Manager 
 
 
 
 
 
 
________________________ 
Eddie Ward, Town Clerk 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 















TOWN OF WAYNESVILLE BOARD OF ALDERMEN  
REQUEST FOR BOARD ACTION  

Meeting Date:  October 22, 2019 
 

  
SUBJECT:  Public Hearing to consider application for a Conditional District Rezoning and Map 
Amendment at 366 Russ Avenue, PIN # 8616-40-3231. 
 
 
AGENDA INFORMATION:  
  
Agenda Location:   New Business   
Item Number:    B-3 
Department:    Development Services  
Contact:    Elizabeth Teague, Planning Director 
Presenter:    Elizabeth Teague, Planning Director 
    
 
BRIEF SUMMARY:  The owners of the Mountain Creek Plaza, RFLP Mountain Creek LLC, with Tribridge 
Residential and Civil Design Concepts has  applied for a conditional district zoning overlay to the property 
known as the “Bi-Lo Shopping Center” site.  In accordance with the Town’s Land Development Standards 
Section 15.15,  the Planning Board held a public hearing and reviewed the application on October 1, 2019.  
The Board of Aldermen must also hold a public hearing as with any other zoning map or text amendment 
and find that this action would be reasonable and in the public interest and consistent with the town’s 
2020 Comprehensive Land Use Plan. 
 
The notice of public hearing was published in the Mountaineer on Friday, October 11 and Friday, October 
18th.     

 
MOTION FOR CONSIDERATION:   

1. Motion to adopt a Consistency Statement showing how the project is reasonable and consistent 
with the 2020 Land Development Plan. (worksheet attached) 
 

2. Motion to approve/deny/or approve with conditions the conditional district rezoning application 
at 366 Russ Avenue, PIN # 8616-40-3231. 

 

FUNDING SOURCE/IMPACT:  N/A.  

 
ATTACHMENTS:   

1. Staff Report 
2. Site and Zoning Maps; 
3. Report from the Planning Board 
4. Application Materials. 

 
MANAGER’S COMMENTS AND RECOMMENDATIONS:  This is a public hearing as part of a legislative 
proceeding. 
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Board of Aldermen Staff Report 

Mountain Creek Plaza Conditional District Map amendment (Rezoning) Application 

October 22, 2019 

 

Project: Mountain Creek Plaza Apartment Complex 

Location: 366 Russ Avenue; PIN 8616-40-3231  

District:  Russ Avenue Regional Center Commercial District (RA-RC) 

Applicant: Tribridge Residential, represented by Katherine Mosley 

  Assisted by Patrick Bradshaw and Warren Suggs, P.E.s, Civil Design Concepts  

 

 

Background: 

 

This parcel is the location of the “Bi-Lo Shopping Center” and is owned by RFLP Mountain Creek LLC, 

who is requesting a Conditional District Rezoning in order to redevelop the property as an apartment 

complex.  If approved, their request would amend the zoning map for the area identified in the Master 

Plan to Russ Avenue Regional Center Conditional District (HC-RC-CD), and would amend the Land 

Development requirements specifically as they apply to that property and as shown on the Master Plan. 

 

According to the Town of Waynesville’s Land Development Standards, Section 15.15: 

 

“Conditional Districts (Section 2.6) are districts with conditions voluntarily added by the 

applicant and approved in a legislative procedure by the Board of Aldermen in accordance with 

G.S. 160A-382. Conditional Districts provide for orderly and flexible development under the 

general policies of this Ordinance without the constraints of some of the prescribed standards 

guiding by-right development.” 

 

Conditional Districts are handled in the same way as text and map amendments.  The Planning Board held 

a hearing on this application at a special called meeting on October 1, 2019 and voted unanimously to 

recommend approval by the Board of Aldermen and found that the project was reasonable, in the public 

interest and consistent with the 2020 Comprehensive Land Use Plan.  A written report from the Planning 

Board is included in your agenda packet. 

 

If approved by the Board, the site plan and CD designation will replace any conflicting development 

regulations which would otherwise apply to the development site.  The Board of Aldermen may attach 

reasonable and appropriate conditions and site-specific standards to the development as part of the 

approval. These should be limited to those that address conformance with the ordinance and officially 

adopted plans, and those conditions that address the impacts reasonably expected to be generated by the 

development and use of the site.  Should additional conditions be imposed by the Board, “the applicant 

will have a reasonable opportunity to consider and respond prior to final action.” 

 

The Plan was reviewed by the Town’s Technical Review committee on August 14, 2019 and revised 

plans and complete application were submitted August 26, 2019. 

 

Notification of this hearing was scheduled for advertisement in the Mountaineer, letters were sent to 

property owners within 500 feet of the project site, and the property was posted on October 7, 2019. 
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Conditional District Application and Ordinance Request: 

 

The Mountain Creek Project is proposed to re-use the 8.8 acre Shopping Center site as multi-family 

development, creating 210 apartments within the Russ Avenue Regional Center District.  Multi-family is 

a permitted use and multi-family over 8 units is considered a major site plan.  The applicant has provided 

an environmental survey, a master plan and elevations in accordance with the major site plan application 

requirements.  Additionally, the applicant has provided a map amendment application, proof of unified 

control over the property, a summary of requests associated with the site plan, a project narrative and a 

completed Statement of Consistency Worksheet indicating their belief in the project’s reasonableness and 

consistency with the Land Use Plan.   

 

 

Zoning Compliance: 

 

The subject property lies within the Russ Avenue Regional Center District (RA-RC), which has the 

following purpose and intent statement (Section 2.3.7 C.) 

 

The Russ Avenue Regional Center District (RA-RC) is a gateway for the community and often defines 
the first image a visitor has of the town. This district shall be a setting for high intensity land uses 
addressing the needs of the Waynesville community and surrounding areas. The Russ Avenue Town 
Center is envisioned as supporting dense development options due to the ample infrastructure in 
place and the proximity to downtown and the other municipalities in the county. The past emphasis 
in the Russ Avenue area on automobile traffic only shall be reduced by changing the nature of the 
district to make the area comfortable for other modes of transit including pedestrian, bicycle and 
mass transportation options. Central to this transformation is the redesign of Russ Avenue -- turning 
the existing middle lane into a tree-lined landscaped median. The standards for future development 
along this corridor will also be important to this transformation, incorporating principles designed to 
manage access along Russ Avenue. The development of an accessway connecting the rear portions 
of lots fronting on Russ Avenue will further reduce traffic congestion along the Russ Avenue 
corridor. Building development in the area is designed to create a comfortable streetscape and 
public realm by bringing buildings closer to the street, providing sidewalks and street trees and 
providing access between development and public areas. The mixture of residential and commercial 
uses is encouraged.  Development sensitive to the appearance of the corridor is essential within this 
district. The highway bridge forms a gateway into the area (and the town) and any future designs 
should be sensitive to this fact.   

 

The Regional Center District has no maximum density, building footprint, or lot standard, but does 

require a 10’ setback from adjacent lots, a 6’ rear setback, and a 6’ setback between buildings.  Building 

height is limited to 4-5 stories, and there is a 2% open space requirement for residential. Project proposes 

a density of 24 units per acre within the required setbacks. (2.4.2) 

 

Multi-family residential is permitted outright and there are no supplemental standard requirements. (2.5.3) 

 

Buildings will address an interior driveway of 25’ in width that provides access to development parking 

and maintains a through access to West Marshall Street and can accommodate emergency vehicles. (4.3) 

 

Building will be 4 stories in height on all sides with a pitched roof and is compliant within the RA-RC 

District.  Building 1000 will be just under 62’ max on one “L” wing and 59’ for the other “L” wing of the 

structure; and building 2000 will be 60’ at its highest point. (4.4.2) 
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Apartments are an allowable building type within the RA-RC District and structures may have a common 

lawn, porches, terraces, stoops, and shopfronts.  (5.3 and 5.5.3) 

 

Development meets the Apartment Residential Building Design Guidelines, in that it has a sloped roof 

between 6:12 and 12:12.  All rooftop equipment except for items such as fans and vents shall be screened 

from the public right of way. Entrances include covered stoops and porches on the end of buildings. 

(5.8.2-3)  

 

Developer is asking that garages be located as shown, which face the interior parking areas and are 

recessed from the alley but still face the alleyway. (5.8.4) 

 

Structures are compliant for permeability with openings every 6-12’, exceeding 15% of any side, and with  

detail design that includes gables, window trim, covered stoop entries, eaves, and offsets in the building 

roof.   (5.8.5)  The corner of the building that includes the clubhouse will have a “shopfront” appearance. 

 

Buildings proposed for compliant material as cementitious lap and board and batten siding which is 

allowed.  (5.8.6) 

 

 

Connectivity and Infrastructure 

 

The project proposes to re-locate and retain the existing thru access using the existing connections to/from 

Russ Avenue and West Marshall.  The developer is asking to redesign this as a 24’ wide “alley” that is 

longer than the maximum block length of 500’ at over 1070’ in length, in order to maintain two points of 

connectivity on either side of the property with existing town streets. (6.4.1)   

 

Applicant has shown that they will provide a greenway easement and will work with the Town on 

alignment in accordance with the NCDOT Russ Avenue widening project and the Town’s Greenway 

feasibility study.  Greenway access is provided at two points which are 340’ apart, meeting the 

requirement to provide accessways every 600’.  (6.4.2) 

 

A transit stop was discussed with the applicant at technical review.  Staff recommends consideration for 

the location of a transit stop that is situated in consultation with Haywood County Transit be required as a 

condition of approval, and the applicant indicated at the Planning Board that they would work with 

Haywood Transit to identify the most appropriate location. (6.4.3)  

 

A 5’ wide sidewalk is provided from Russ Avenue along the entrance into the development parking area.  

Pedestrian facilities continue on one side the length of the alleyway for internal circulation and providing 

pedestrian connectivity to the greenway and between West Marshall and Russ Avenue. Alleys are 

“intended to provide limited access to the rear of properties but not to accommodate thru-traffic” but in 

this case they are allowing thru-traffic and exceeding the alley dimensional requirements and providing 

sidewalk for the purpose of safety and connectivity. (6.6.2)  

 

As part of the NCDOT Russ Avenue improvement project, existing sidewalk along Russ Avenue will be 

replaced.  Applicant is asking that any sidewalk design requirement the Town would impose along Russ 

Avenue be removed in consideration for the future roadway project which will replace existing sidewalk 

at this location. (6.8) 

 

Applicant has provided Peak hour trip generation data for proposed and previous uses per the Institute of 

Transportation Engineers (ITE) Trip Generation guidelines, showing a decrease in traffic demand from 

the previous use of the site. Given the reduced commercial activity of the past few years on this site, there 
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will no doubt be an increase in traffic from what the community is accustomed to from this site’s traffic 

impact.  However, the proposed daily trips for residential multi-family is still below the Town threshold 

of 3000 cars per day which would trigger a requirement for a full blown Traffic Impact Analysis. (6.10) 

  

This property will re-use an existing commercial site that held a grocery store, restaurant and retail.  

Town water and sewer service, Duke Power, telephone and cable service is already present on the site.  

Town water and sewer division has confirmed that the Town has capacity to serve 210 new units at this 

location. All major development must place utilities underground and meet the Town and Duke Energy’s 

standards (6.11). 

 

Applicant has provided 4 new hydrants on the site located in coordination with the Town’s TRC staff.  

Building and Fire Code enforcement has asked for additional grading to ensure emergency access around 

building 1000 without blocking the building side access and the developer indicated that they would work 

with building code staff to ensure compliance. 

 

 

Civic Space 

 

Residential development within the RA-RC District requires 2% Civic Space.  The property is within 40’ 

of the Town’s Recreation Park and playground across West Marshall Street qualifying applicant for a 

50% in required civic space.  Therefore in this location on this 8.8 acre parcel, only 3,833 square feet of 

civic space would be required. Applicant is providing 5,191 SF of passive open green space in the center 

of the development, and 8,464 SF of recreational open space that includes and outdoor pool, providing 

3.5% civic and open space outside of the floodplain. (7.2-7.3) 

 

In addition, the applicant commits to providing the Town with a greenway easement in accordance with 

the Town’s adopted Pedestrian Master Plan and Greenway Feasibility Study.  The easement is shown as  

20 foot wide by approximately 700’ long greenway easement (or 14,000 SF depending on alignment) 

within an expanded buffer area which is 55’ wide at its narrowest point (between stream bank and 

structure) and 120’ at its widest (near Russ Avenue).  The applicant has suggested that they could 

consider offering the entire area encompassing the greenway and adjacent greenspace within the 

floodway to the Town in its entirety, if the Town would be interested in pursuing that approach.  Site plan 

also dedicates 3 parking spaces adjacent to the greenway area for public parking and access.   

 

Staff believes the site plan exceeds the civic space and access requirements, but would recommend that an 

agreement with the Town on future greenway and fishing area easement, or a formal offer of property, be 

developed as a condition of approval.   

 

 

Landscaping and Parking 

 

Applicant is preserving existing tree line between its property and the WNC Paving property, but is 

removing trees along the connection to West Marshall Street where they are proposing a retaining wall 

along the property boundary.  Site plan also maintains the existing vegetation within the railroad right of 

way. (8.3) 

 

At the Planning Board hearing Barbara Norris asked in consideration of pedestrians walking through to 

access the park or the greenway, and customers accessing her property in vehicles, that landscaping on the 

West Marshall side of the alley and parking lot be limited and placed for maximum line-of-site and safety. 
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Property is bordered by Richland Creek to the North, the railroad to the south, Russ Avenue to the west, 

and WNC Paving and West Marshall Street to the East.  On the other side of the railroad track is the 

Walnut Street NR MXO District which includes other buildings associated with WNC storage, and the 

shopping center at 311 Walnut. On the other side of Marshall Street is the East Waynesville UR District 

which contains Waynesville Recreation Park’s playground and tennis courts. Type A Buffer yards would 

be required between RC and NR/UR districts, but the applicant is asking that this LDS Section 8.4.1 

requirement be waived in consideration for the project’s location and existing context. (8.4) 

 

Applicant requests street tree requirement along Russ be waived in consideration for NCDOT project 

design as their property area along Russ is within the NCDOT Construction easement. (8.5) 

 

In re-using the existing site, locations of proposed tree plantings within the parking lot have been 

impacted by the presence of existing utilities so that in some cases there are parking spaces are more than 

40 away from a shade tree. They have asked to be allowed plant the same number of trees that would be 

required but to be given flexibility in their location as alternate compliance. (8.5) 

 

Additional Parking lot screening should be required between the first parking space and West Marshall 

Street.  (8.6.1)  

 

 

Parking and Driveways 

 

The required parking standard is 1.5 parking spaces per multi-family unit.  For 210 units, 315 parking 

spaces would be required.  Drawing shows that 320 spaces are provided, 8 of which are ADA compliant, 

and 3 of which are dedicated for public use adjacent to the greenway.  318 spaces would also require 16 

bike spaces and they have indicated that this will be provided.  The drawing as shown therefore meets the 

parking requirement.  (9.2) 

 

Parking is located at the interior of the project so that it is in the rear of the building adjacent to Russ 

Avenue, and to the rear of the building adjacent to the proposed greenway.  On the West Marshall Street 

side, the first parking space is over 55’ away from the right of way, but includes 2 parking bays.  As an 

Apartment in the RC District parking adjacent to a right of way should only be 1 bay.  Because of the site 

and the way West Marshall Street ends at the entrance to the WNC Storage and the access to this 

property, the applicant is requesting this requirement be waived. (9.3) 

 

Parking spaces and layout meets the requirements for layout and circulation. (9.4.2) 

 

Parking areas include sidewalks and crosswalks that meet Town requirements for internal pedestrian 

circulation.  (9.4.4) 

 

Development uses existing driveways to Russ Avenue and West Marshall Street and which were designed 

for the past shopping center use. (9.8)   

 

Lighting and signage for the parking lots, buildings, and driveway entrances shall be submitted to Town 

staff for approval and must comply with Chapters 10 and 11 of the Land Development Standards. 

 

 

Environmental: 
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Portions of the lot fall within the 100 year floodplain and will require a floodplain permit and compliance.  

The development proposes to remove impervious surface out of the floodway and to bring in fill to 

elevate structures and parking lots one foot above Base Flood elevation. (12.3) 

 

The “pre-development” impervious surface on this site was 6.02 acres.  The post development impervious 

surface as drawn is 4.19 acres, which is reduction in overall built upon area of 1.83 acres.  This area is 

gained by increasing the buffer area along Richland Creek and pulling all impervious surface out of the 

floodway.  It is also gained along the railroad corridor and by the 5,191 SF greenspace being added at the 

center of the development.  The net loss of impervious surface would exempt them from the stormwater 

management ordinance, but they are still providing a stormwater management and drainage plan to 

manage roof and parking lot runoff.  This includes a swale along the railroad and Russ Avenue sides of 

the property and underground stormwater control measures at the low side of the property where it abuts 

the greenway and buffer area along Richland Creek. This provides stormwater control measures where 

currently there are none, and reduces the impervious surface, improving the existing condition. (12.5) 

. 

 

Consistency with the 2020 Land Development Plan 

 

Staff submits that this Conditional District request is consistent with the Town of Waynesville’s 2020 

Land Development Plan in that the proposed development: 

 

• “Concentrates commercial with residential development along transportation corridors allowing 

for a mix of uses…” (p. 4-3) 

 

• “infill development in the Town of Waynesville as an alternative to continued outward 

expansion.” (4-4) 

 

• “provides an attractive range of housing opportunities and neighborhoods…” (4-6)  

 

• “provides pedestrian access in conjunction with new development.” (4-9) and “implements the 

Richland Creek Greenway Plan.” (4-10) 

 

• Creates a “diverse mix of community facilities and public spaces to serve the residents of and 

visitors to Waynesville.” (4-13)  

 

Staff believes this project is reasonable and in the public interest because it re-uses an existing 

commercial site promoting the “orderly growth, development and enhanced land values of the Town” and 

introduces high residential density along a major transportation corridor within a Town Regional Center 

District.  It also reduces impervious surface within the floodplain, increases the stream buffer and 

greenspace along Richland Creek and helps the town with build out of our greenway system. 

 

    

 Requested Action: 

 

1. Motion to adopt a Consistency Statement showing how the project is reasonable and consistent 

with the 2020 Land Development Plan. (worksheet attached) 

 

2. Motion to approve/deny/or approve with conditions. 
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MINUTES OF THE TOWN OF WAYNESVILLE PLANNING BOARD 

Special Called Meeting 

Town Hall – 9 S Main St., Waynesville, NC  28786 

 10/1/2019 

______________________________________________________________________________ 

 
THE WAYNESVILLE PLANNING BOARD held a special called meeting on October 1, 2019, at 5:30 p.m. in 

the board room of the Town Hall, 9 South Main Street, Waynesville, NC.  
 
A.  CALL TO ORDER 
 
Chairman Patrick McDowell called the meeting to order at 5:30 p.m.   
 
The following members were present: 

Patrick McDowell (Chairman) 
Anthony Sutton 
Marty Prevost 
Robert Herrmann 
Ginger Hain 
Susan Teas Smith 
H.P. Dykes, Jr. 
Don McGowan 

 
The following members were absent: 

Jason Rogers 
 

The following staff members were present: 
Elizabeth Teague, Development Services Director 
Jesse Fowler, Planner 
Chelle Baker, Administrative Assistant 
Attorney Ron Sneed 
 

  

TOWN OF WAYNESVILLE 
Planning Board 
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Waynesville, NC  28786 

 Phone (828) 456-8647 • Fax (828) 452-1492 
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1. Welcome/Calendar/Announcements 

 
Chairman Patrick McDowell asked if there were any announcements or changes to the calendar.   
There were none.   
 

2. Adoption of Minutes  
  
 A motion was made by Board Member Anthony Sutton, seconded by Board Member 

Robert Herrmann, to approve the minutes of the August 19, 2019 board meeting as 
presented.  The motion passed unanimously (8-0).   

 
  A motion was made by Board Member Susan Smith, seconded by Board Member Anthony 

Sutton, to approve the minutes of the September 5, 2019 board meeting as presented.  The 
motion passed unanimously (8-0).   

  
3. Approval of Order as presented (or as corrected) for Special Use Permit to locate a school within the 

Folkmoot Center Hazelwood Urban Residential District (H-UR) at 112 Virginia Avenue, PIN 8605-92-
6127 

 
A motion was made by Board Member Anthony Sutton, seconded by Board Member 
Robert Herrmann, to approve the order for the special use permit to locate a school within 
the Folkmoot Center Hazelwood Urban Residential District (H-UR) at 112 Virginia Avenue, 
PIN 8605-92-6127, as presented.  The motion passed unanimously (8-0).   

 
B.   BUSINESS 
  

1. Public hearing to consider an application for a Conditional District Rezoning and Map 
Amendment at 366 Russ Avenue, PIN #8616-40-3231 (legislative proceeding)  
 
Chairman McDowell called on Ms. Elizabeth Teague, Director of Development Services to present 
the staff report.   Ms. Teague advised the public that there was a sign-up sheet in the back of the 
room if anyone wished to comment.    
Ms. Teague introduced the project as the Mountain Creek Plaza Apartment Complex located at 366 
Russ Avenue, PIN 8616-40-3231.  She advised this is the Russ Avenue Regional Center Commercial 
District and the applicant is Tribridge Residential with Mr. Patrick Bradshaw and Mr. Warren Suggs, 
P.E.s for Civil Design Concepts representing the applicant.   
Ms. Teague continued with the staff report and presented the background on the property stating 
that the applicant is requesting a conditional district rezoning in order to redevelop the property as 
an apartment complex.   She advised that if this were approved it would amend the zoning map for 
the area identified in the Master plan to Russ Avenue Regional Center Condition District and would 
amend the Land Development requirements specifically as they apply to that property and as shown 
on the Master Plan.   Ms. Teague reviewed the Town of Waynesville’s LDS, Section 15.15.   

 
Ms. Teague further explained that the Plan was reviewed by the Town’s Technical Review committee on 
August 14,2019 and revised plans and complete application were submitted August 26, 2019.   
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Ms. Teague submitted fulfillment of the hearing’s notification requirements. She explained that the 
Mountain Creek Project is proposing to re-use the 8.8-acre shopping center site as a multi-family 
development to create 210 apartments.   She advised that Multi-family is a permitted use within the 
Russ Avenue Regional Center District and multi-family over 8 units is considered a major site plan.   She 
also advised that the applicant has provided an environmental survey, a master plan and elevations in 
accordance with the major site plan application requirements.      
 
Ms. Teague reviewed zoning compliance and read the purpose and intent statement, Section 2.3.7 C for 
the Russ Avenue Regional Center District.    
 
She stated that the project proposes a density of 24 units per acre within the required setbacks (2.4.2). 
The building will address an interior driveway of 25’ in width that provides access to the development 
parking and maintains a through access to West Marshall Street and can accommodate emergency 
vehicles (4.3).  The building will be four stories in height on all sides with a pitched roof and is compliant 
within the RA-RC district.  Ms. Teague advised the development meets the Apartment Residential 
Building Design Guidelines and reviewed the compliance of LDS Chapter 5).    
 
Ms. Teague advised that the developer is asking that garages be located as shown, which face the 
interior parking areas and are recessed from the alley but still face the alley thoroughfare. (5.8.4) 
 
Connectivity and Infrastructure  
 
Ms. Teague stated that the project proposes to re-locate and retain the existing through access using 
the existing connections to and from Russ Avenue and West Marshall.   She advised that the developer 
is asking to redesign this as a 24’ “alley” that is longer than the maximum block length of 500’, at over 
1070’ in length, in order to maintain two points of connectivity on either side of the property with 
existing town streets (6.4.1).  Board Members asked to see how they will be routing the alley and Ms. 
Teague showed this on the map.  Chairman McDowell asked to verify that it would be below visible road 
grade when on Russ Avenue and not visible when on Walnut.   Ms. Teague stated this was correct and 
explained the design look of the buildings with the alley way. 
 
Ms. Teague informed the Board that the applicant has shown that they will provide a greenway 
easement and will work with the Town on alignment in accordance with the NCDOT Russ Avenue 
widening project and the Town’s Greenway feasibility study (6.4.2).   The Board asked questions about 
the greenway design elements regarding the property and adjacent property.   
 
She advised that a transit stop was discussed with the applicant at technical review and staff 
recommends consideration for the location of a transit stop that is situated in consultation with 
Haywood County Transit be required as a condition of approval (6.4.3).  
 
Ms. Teague advised that 24’ pavement and a 5’ wide sidewalk provided from Russ Avenue along the 
entrance in on the development parking area.  Pedestrian facilities continue one side the length of the 
alleyway proving pedestrian connectivity to the greenway and between West Marshall and Russ Avenue.  
The applicant is allowing thru-traffic and exceeding the alley dimensional requirements at the request 
of Town staff for the purpose of safety and connectivity (6.6.2). 
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As part of the NCDOT Russ Avenue improvement project, Ms. Teague informed that the existing sidewalk 
along Russ Avenue will be replaced.  The applicant is asking that any sidewalk design requirement the 
Town would impose along Russ Avenue be removed in consideration for the roadway project (6.8).  
 
The applicant has provided peak hour trip generation data for proposed and previous uses per the ITE 
trip generation guidelines and it shows a decrease in traffic demand.  Ms. Teague advised that the 
proposed daily trips for residential multi-family is still below the Town threshold of 3,000 cars per day 
and would not require a full Traffic Impact Analysis (6.10). 
 
Ms. Teague reviewed current on-site utilities already present on site and advised that the Town water 
and sewer department confirmed that the Town has capacity to serve 210 new units at this location.   
She also stated that all major development must place utilities underground and met the Town and Duke 
Energy’s standards (6.11).   
 
She advised that the applicant has provided four new hydrants on the site that are in coordination with 
the Town’s TRC staff and fire chief. 
 
Civic Space   
 
Ms. Teague reviewed that residential development within the RA-RC District requires 2% civic space.  
She advised that the applicant is providing 5,191 sf of passive open green space, 8,464 sf of recreational 
open green space that includes an outdoor pool, providing 3.5% civic and open space outside of the 
floodplain.  She informed the Board that this does not count the 14,000-sf easement of green space they 
have provided.   She also stated that they are asking for consideration for their proximity to a park.   The 
applicant is offering to dedicate 3 parking spaces for public access to greenway and stream buffer.   The 
property is within 40’ of the Town’s recreation Park and playground which is across West Marshall 
Street.  Ms. Teague advised the Board that staff believes they have exceeded the 2% requirement but 
would recommend that an agreement with the Town on future greenway and fishing area easement, 
design and maintenance along Richland Creek be required as a condition of approval.   (7.2-7.3)     
 
Landscaping and Parking  
 
Ms. Teague stated that the applicant is preserving the existing tree line between its property and WNC 
Storage but is removing trees along the connection to West Marshall Street where they are proposing a 
retaining wall along the property boundary.  Planning Board Member Ginger Hain asked what it would 
be retaining.   Ms. Teague advised that they would be bringing in fill for the project.   The Board discussed 
street trees placement with the line of sight and safety issues.    
 
Ms. Teague reviewed the bordering properties and districts and advised the Board that Type A Buffer 
yards would be required between the RC and NR/UR districts and the applicant is asking that the LDS 
section 8.4.1 requirement be waived in consideration for the project’s location and existing context 
(8.4).   
 
Ms. Teague advised that the applicant requests the street tree requirement along Russ be waived in 
consideration for NCDOT project design as their property area along Russ is within the NCDOT 
Construction easement (8.5).   
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Ms. Teague explained that in re-using the existing site, locations of proposed tree plantings within the 
parking lot have been impacted by the presence of existing utilities so that in some cases there are 
parking spaces are more than forty away from a shade tree.   The applicant has asked to be allowed to 
plant the same number of trees that would be required but to be given flexibility in their location as 
alternate compliance (8.5).  
 
Ms. Teague stated that addition parking lot screening should be required between the first parking space 
and West Marshall Street (8.6.1).   
 
Parking and Driveways 

 
Ms. Teague reviewed the required parking standard of 1.5 parking spaces per multi-family unit.   She 
advised that for 210 units, 315 parking spaces is required, and that the applicant is providing 321 
according to their drawing which would include:  8 ADA, 3 public spaces and 16 bike spaces (9.2).  
 
Ms. Teague advised that as an apartment in the RC District parking adjacent to a right of way should only 
be one bay.    She explained that due to the site and the way West Marshall Street ends at the entrance 
to the WNC Storage and the access to this property, the applicant is requesting this requirement be 
waived (9.3).  
 
Ms. Teague stated that the following LDS Chapter 9 requirements (9.4.2) (9.4.4) (9.8) for parking and 
driveway meet the Town requirements.   She further stated that lighting and signage for the parking 
lots, buildings and driveway entrances shall be submitted to Town staff for approval and must comply 
with Chapters 10 and 11 of the LDS.   
 
Environmental  
 
Ms. Teague informed the Board that portions of the lot fall within the 100-year floodplain and will 
require a floodplain permit and compliance.   She stated that the development proposes to remove 
impervious surface out of the floodway and to bring in fill to elevate structures and parking lots one foot 
above base flood elevation. (12.3) Ms. Teague advised that the net loss calculations of impervious 
surface out of the floodway would exempt them from the stormwater management ordinance.  She 
stated that they have submitted a stormwater management and drainage plan to manage roof and 
parking lot runoff that includes a swale along the railroad and Russ Avenue sides of the property as well 
as underground stormwater control measures at the low side of the property where it abuts the 
greenway and buffer area along Richland Creek.   She informed that this provides stormwater control 
measures where currently there are none and reduces the overall impervious surface improving the 
existing conditions (12.5).   
 
Consistency with the 2020 Land Development Plan  
 
Staff feels this Conditional District request is consistent with the Town of Waynesville’s 2020 Land 
Development Plan in that the proposed development. Ms. Teague stated that staff believes the project 
is reasonable and in the public interest following with the Town of Waynesville’s Comprehensive Plan.  
She asked the Board if they had any questions.   
 
Board Member Robert Herrmann asked Ms. Teague about the Town’s recommendation for civic space 
and an agreement on future greenway and fishing area easement, design and maintenance along 
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Richland Creek being required for a condition of approval, wanting to know if there was an estimated 
cost on that section of Greenway space.  Board Members discussed this section of greenspace including 
design, maintenance, and cost.   Board Member Ginger Hain asked about this condition and Ms. Teague 
advised they had already met this condition by agreeing to give the town the greenway easement.  
Discussion continued about whether the design, construction and maintenance of the space should be 
included or not in the requirement.   Ms. Teague informed the Board there was a small grant from 
Haywood waterways to do a wetlands restoration on the edge of their parking lot that originated from 
the property owners’, ie. the Linsky family, work with Haywood Waterways for stormwater management 
in the area and their interest in protecting the river buffer area and making it suitable for public use.   
 
Chairman McDowell asked if there were any other questions for Ms. Teague.   There were none.   He 
called upon the Applicant to present.    
 

Patrick Bradshaw 
Civil Design Concepts 

 
Mr. Patrick Bradshaw introduced himself, Mr. Warren Sugg both with Civil Design Concepts and Mr. 
Jacob Linsky with RFLP Mountain Creek LLC.  He thanked the Board for the opportunity to present.   
 
Mr. Bradshaw informed that there were 210 units multi-family units that included 1,2 and 3 bedrooms.  
There would be two 4-story buildings.   He described Building 1000 as an “L” shaped building that 
would consist of 93 living units and Building 2000 as a “horse-shoe” building consisting of 117 units, a 
clubhouse and a leasing space.   He described a deck and pool, patio area, clubroom, coffee-bar, 
fitness center, wi-fi, dog-spa, firepit, and grill area.  Mr. Bradshaw also stated there would be 320 
parking spaces that exceeds the spaces required by ordinance.  Three of these parking spaces would 
be for access to Richland Creek and for the future Greenway.   Mr. Bradshaw also stated that he 
believed this was a great redevelopment for Waynesville.  He advised that he grew up in Waynesville 
and Russ Avenue has primarily served as a commerce corridor, and this project would be a great 
combination of current commercial with residential use.   He spoke about a recent study of retail store 
closings and the opportunity presented of this proposal/redevelopment of BI-LO’s closing.   Mr. 
Bradshaw stated that this project is in line and consistent with the goals of the 2020 Land 
Development Plan.    He also further reviewed the following project goals which he felt were met:  

• High intensity Land use situated on almost 2 less acres of built-upon area that the existing BI-
LO site occupies 

• Storm water best management practices that are currently non-existent on the site 

• Supports density- no cap 

• Proximity to Downtown/ walkability 

• Area comfortable for other modes of transportation (Pedestrians, bikes, mass-transit) 

• Sidewalks throughout the development 

• Dedication of land along Richland Creek for future Greenway to be constructed by the Town 
 

Mr. Bradshaw stated that the developer is open to a signed transit stop.  He advised that the 
developer is willing to provide the cut-through access from Russ Avenue to West Marshall Street.   

• In-town location by the Town’s park and recreation facilities.   

• Encouragement of mixture between residential and commercial uses  
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Mr. Bradshaw asked the Board if they had any questions or comments.    
 
Board Member Marty Prevost asked how the public would access the Greenway space.   Mr. Bradshaw 
advised there were trailheads by the parking lot at the Town’s picnic area, sidewalks from Russ Avenue 
or there would also be three public parking spaces allotted for this as well.  
 
Discussion took place on the design aspect of the 6 ft fill, retaining wall, and site design.  There was much 
discussion between the Board and the applicant about the street tree requirements and that the site 
plan did not provide street trees between the project property and Russ Avenue.  Mr. Bradshaw pointed 
out that the construction easement proposed for the NCDOT project on Russ Avenue encroached onto 
the subject property and that there is an elevation difference and slope.  Floodplain discussion took 
place between the Board and applicant. The applicant will be raising parts of the lot to meet the 
floodplain ordinance of raising structures to within 1’ above the projected floodplain on the FIRM maps.  
They will be removing impervious surface and all structures to the outside of the floodway. 
  
There were no further questions for the applicant.   
 
Chairman McDowell opened the Public Hearing.   

Barbara Norris  
Waynesville, NC 28786 

 
Ms. Norris introduced herself and stated that she felt she would be the most impacted from the 
business standpoint.  She informed that she owned WNC Storage and the five buildings on the side of 
the RR on West Marshall Street and that she had approximately 200 customers.   Ms. Norris advised 
that her customers travel through West Marshall Street or through the BI-LO parking lot and that she 
had received verbal assurance from the Applicant that they would allow her customers to still have 
access on the public strip through their property which she stated was critical for her because without 
the Applicant granting this access her customers would be stuck on a cul-de-sac and it would be a real 
problem for her.  Ms. Norris told the Board that her concerns were the access to the property for her 
customers and the safety of her customers.  She spoke of the driving in and out of the area and how 
she felt drivers had to be careful at the intersection.   She advised that she understood about the 
Applicant cutting the trees.  She stated that 210 units equaling 500 people being excited about going 
to the recreation park and if those drivers weren’t keeping a good lookout while driving then she 
would be concerned for their safety along with the working Railroad that comes through 3-4 times per 
day that has an up and down signal.     
 
Ms. Norris also stated that she had concerns with the 210 units having the possibility of 25% having 
pets, and one of the pet-friendly amenities being a dog-spa and not an on-site dog-park.  She stated 
that this concern; therefore, was the possibility of an exasperation of her already current problem, of 
pet waste.  She explained that there was only one receptacle and no place to put the waste bags and 
currently she was experiencing problems with it being left on her vehicle.    She stated calculations of 
dogs that she felt would be accessing the properties and felt the applicant should have to provide 
receptacles and maintain pet waste pick-ups.  Ms. Norris also stated that the property at the top of the 
Greenway she did not feel was twenty feet of easement and she described where she felt the property 
line was centered.  She then advised the Board that she did not see how she could allow an easement 
across her property if her concerns were not being met and she was excusing herself from the 
conversation.  She asked the Board if they had any questions and invited them to come down and look 
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at the property.   She stated that the Applicant had it staked and she had it re-surveyed but felt they 
had it close but would be willing to show the Board what she was talking about.   
 
Chairman McDowell asked if there were any questions for Ms. Norris.  The Board thanked Ms. Norris 
and discussed the NCDOT project timeline.  Ms. Norris informed that she did have 4 commercial 
tenants with tractor-trailers that will leave because they will not be able to make the turn from Walnut 
Street on West Marshall Street.    
 
The Board asked the Applicant if he would like to address this. 
 
Mr. Bradshaw stated that the Applicant had addressed many concerns and tried to take each concern 
singularly.   The most recent concern of pets and pet waste had been new as of 11 am this date.  He 
had not a chance yet to advise Ms. Norris that the developer being pet-friendly had informed that they 
were willing to place a bag pull stations and pet waste receptacles as many as possible and even 
circulate them onto Ms. Norris’ property if she wished.   Mr. Bradshaw stated that this was not a 
distance-landlord relationship so what does not get picked up by residents in the development, the 
development itself would pick up.   Mr. Bradshaw informed the Board that he felt the developer was 
working in good faith with Ms. Norris and her counsel, and they mutually need things from each and 
has been an ongoing conversation.    
 
Planning Board Member Susan Smith asked if there would be on-site management, so that if an adjacent 
land owner had an issue developing, in the spirit of the community, it would be addressed.  Mr. 
Bradshaw advised yes, and it would be addressed in real-time.   
 
Chairman McDowell asked for any other public comment.   
 

Martha Shepler  
Not in Waynesville, NC  

 
Ms. Shepler stated that she does not live in Waynesville but that she was very curious about this 
development as an opportunity for her to move into town.  She advised that she had not heard anyone 
address the Russ Avenue noise or the Railroad for the apartment dwelling or said anything about what 
kind of people will be living there or what their preferences would be.   She stated that she believed 
there would not be enough parking and she spoke about her neighbor who had 6 cars.   She informed 
that her main concern was that there was no room from Russ Avenue to the building for noise 
abatement.   She stated that she would not rent that spot.   
 
Chairman McDowell asked if there was any other public comment and there was none.   

 
Planning Board and Ms. Teague had discussion while referring to aerial maps over the West Marshall 
right-of-way town street and how much of the street was town maintained and its current state.    
 
Chairman McDowell asked if there were any additional questions for the applicant or Ms. Teague and 
there were none.   
 
The Planning Board moved into their own discussion.  Planning Board Member McGowan advised that 
he felt this was a great project for the town.  He stated that it intensifies growth where they wanted it 
to be and housing was needed.   Chairman McDowell advised that the project was going to be at market 
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value.  Board Member Herrmann asked if there was an estimate of rental costs or apartment sizes.   
Applicant Mr. Bradshaw stated that they had 140- 1 bedrooms, 58- 2 bedrooms and 12- 3 bedrooms.   
Mr. Bradshaw also advised that the applicant felt the Town’s parking ordinance from a design 
perspective was a good number of parking spaces.    
 
Citizen stood and asked for a question.  Chairman McDowell advised that the public comment had been 
closed, but they would allow.      
 

Unknown Citizen  
 
Unknown Citizen stood and stated that they owned a rental property for years behind the Burger King 
and they never had problems with renting even with the traffic.  They were wondering if this project 
would have an effect or cause problems now with their rental with so much traffic coming in.    
 
Chairman McDowell advised that he did not think so with the previous commercial properties that 
were in there before, BI-LOs, Los-Amigos, and Kim’s Pharmacy traffic volume would have been much 
higher then the expected residential traffic.   He stated he did not feel like this traffic would be an 
increase and additionally with the Russ Avenue upgrades to help handle traffic flow better.   
 
Planning Board Member McGowan spoke of the Greenway and asked about the benefit this would 
have for the Applicant.   
 
The Applicant was asked to address the Greenway.   Mr. Bradshaw advised that the applicant felt this 
was an ample accommodation to provide real space by pulling development out of the floodway by 
proving to the town what would be a very critical piece to the Greenway connection and felt they were 
a participating partner in this.   He advised that associated with designing this piece of Greenway 
would be three different regulations:  
 

1. Streambank setback imposed by the Town of 30 foot off the edge of the water 
2. Trout buffer enforced by the State of NC that’s 25 feet off the top of the creekbank 
3. Floodway which is a FEMA enforced policy 

 
Mr. Bradshaw continued that all compiled it was the Town’s idea to develop the Greenway at that 
location and the developer wanted to pay homage to that but didn’t feel like it was their responsibility 
to perfect that.   He also stated that a town would have a better chance of navigating those regulations 
as opposed to a private developer.   
 
Chairman McDowell agreed with Mr. Bradshaw that it has been the Town’s project.   He stated that 
they as a Board had not asked previously for an Applicant to pay for it because there’s no regulation to 
say an Applicant must give us the land.  Attorney Ron Sneed advised that Chairman McDowell was 
correct, and this was not something the Town can mandate.   Ms. Teague informed the Board that the 
spirit of Waynesville’s greenway planning has been to add value to adjacent properties and not to 
force a particular route.  The greenway plan seeks to provide alternate routes and cooperation.   
 
Planning Board Member Ginger Hain asked Mr. Bradshaw about the railroad noise.  Mr. Bradshaw 
advised that there would be sound insulation design on all sides.  Planning Board Member Marty Prevost 
asked if all the 1 bedrooms would be in a particular location and Mr. Bradshaw advised they would be 
blended throughout.    
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Board Member Ginger Hain advised that she felt this was a very important project for the town and met 
many of the criteria.   She told Ms. Teague that this was a very thorough presentation.  Chairman 
McDowell stated that he felt this was the best example of infill they have had in a long time.  Board 
Member Hain agreed.    
 

A motion was made by Board Member Anthony Sutton,  seconded by Board Member Bucky 
Dykes, that the zoning amendment is approved and is consistent with the Town’s Land Use 
Plan because it concentrates commercial with residential development along transportation 
corridors allowing for a mix of uses, infill development in the Town of Waynesville as an 
alternative to continued outward expansion, provides an attractive range of housing 
opportunities and neighborhoods, provides pedestrian access in conjunction with new 
development, and implements the Richland Creek Greenway Plan.  The motion passed 

unanimously, all ayes (8-0). 
 
A motion was made by Board Member Anthony Sutton, seconded by Board Member 
Robert Herrmann that the zoning amendment is reasonable and in the public interest 
because the project re-uses and improves an existing commercial site promoting the 
orderly growth, development and enhanced land values of the Town and introduces high 
residential density along a major transportation corridor within a Town Regional Center 
District.  It also reduces impervious surface within the floodplain, increases the stream 
buffer and greenspace along Richland Creek and helps the town with build out of our 
greenway system.  The motion passed unanimously, all ayes (8-0).   
 

Ms. Teague confirmed with the Board that the approving of the zoning amendment was the  
approving of the variances the applicant had asked for and the site plan would regulate that 
particular site.  The Planning Board agreed.    

 
 

2. Continuation of Board Discussion on the Comprehensive Land Use Plan Update Draft, Chapter 5 
 

The Planning Board agreed to discuss Chapter 5 in two separate sections.  They would discuss the 
first section at the next Planning Board Meeting.   

 

   
 
D. ADJOURN 
  

With no further business, a motion was made by Don McGowan, seconded by Ginger Hain to 
adjourn the meeting at 7:53 p.m.  The motion passed unanimously, all ayes (8-0). 

 
 

 
 
_______________________________   _____________________________________ 
Chelle Baker, Administrative Assistant   Patrick McDowell, Chairman 





































Please Publish on Friday  October 11th, 2019 and Friday  October 18th 2019 

 

NOTICE OF PUBLIC HEARING 

The Town of Waynesville Board of Aldermen will be holding a public hearing on Tuesday, October 22, 2019 

beginning at 6:30 p.m. or as closely thereafter as possible in the Town Hall Board Room located at 9 South 

Main Street, Waynesville.   The purpose of the public hearing is to consider application for a Conditional 

District Rezoning and Map Amendment at 366 Russ Avenue, PIN # 8616-40-3231 

Interested persons are encouraged to attend and be heard.  For more information please contact Eddie 

Ward, Town Clerk at 828.452.2491 or via email at eward@waynesvillenc.gov.   

s/Eddie Ward 

By:  Eddie Ward, Town Clerk  
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TOWN OF WAYNESVILLE BOARD OF ALDERMEN  
REQUEST FOR BOARD ACTION  

Meeting Date: October 22, 2019 

 
  

SUBJECT Request to the Board of Aldermen to allow the Waynesville Public Art Commission to 
sign a contract with the Mountaineer to develop a new logo. 

 
AGENDA INFORMATION:  
Agenda Location:   New Business   
Item Number:    C-4 
Department:  Development Services 
Contact:  Jesse Fowler, Planner 
Presenter:    Jesse Fowler, Planner 
    
BRIEF SUMMARY The Waynesville Public Art Commission is working with the Mountaineer to develop a 
website and walking art trail booklet. Discussions during this development process have led to the idea 
that the Waynesville Public Art Commission should update their logo to better match the spirit of 
Waynesville. If the Board of Aldermen approve, the Waynesville Public Art Commission would contract 
with the Mountaineer for this development.  
 
MOTION FOR CONSIDERATION: 

1. Motion to allow the Waynesville Public Art Commission to change its logo. 
2. Motion to approve the contract proposal by the Mountaineer. 

 
FUNDING SOURCE/IMPACT:  $200 - $400 from Waynesville Public Art Commission Budget 

 
ATTACHMENTS: Contract proposal from the Mountaineer 
 
MANAGER’S COMMENTS AND RECOMMENDATIONS:   Recommend approval of Service Contract 



WPAC logo contract proposal 
 

The Mountaineer Publishing Company 
220 N Main Street Waynesville 

828-452-0661 
 
Goal: 
To create a unique and identifiable logo for branding of the Waynesville Public Art 
Commission. The logo will be used on marketing and fundraising materials, a website 
and tour booklet under development for the Waynesville Public Art Trail, and other 
applications. 
 
Scope of work: 
All creative and design services to create a WPAC logo. The scope of work includes a 
thorough review process with the WPAC and all revisions necessary to arrive at a 
finished logo that meets the expectations and desires of the WPAC. The finished logo 
will be provided in high-resolution digital format with two versions, both a transparent 
background and solid background, allowing for flexible use as an overlay in a variety of 
applications. 
 
Cost: 
The hourly rate for design services is $50 an hour. The contract proposal is for a 
minimum of four hours, with a not to exceed threshold of eight hours. The Mountaineer 
guarantees deliverable of a logo that meets the expectations of the WPAC within the 
“not to exceed” amount. 
 
Timeline: 
An initial draft of the logo will be presented to the WPAC by Oct. 25. Following a 
collaborative review and revision process, the finished logo will be delivered by Nov. 4. 
 
Proposal submitted by: 
Matt Perusi, Art Director for Mountaineer Publishing 
828-452-0661 
mperusi@themountaineer.com 
  



TOWN OF WAYNESVILLE BOARD OF ALDERMEN  
REQUEST FOR BOARD ACTION  

Meeting Date:  October 22, 2019 
 

  
SUBJECT:  Fee for Service Contract with Haywood Waterways to update the Town’s Stormwater 
Management Plan. 
 
 
AGENDA INFORMATION:  
  
Agenda Location:   New Business   
Item Number:    C-5 
Department:    Development Services  
Contact:    Elizabeth Teague, Planning Director 
Presenter:    Elizabeth Teague, Planning Director 
    
 
BRIEF SUMMARY:  The Town of Waynesville participated in an audit with the State Department of 
Environmental Quality in which the Town was asked to update our municipal stormwater management 
plan for compliance with the Town’s National Pollutant Discharge Elimination Permit (NPDES).  Haywood 
Waterways has provided a proposal to assist Town staff with this effort at a cost of $12,000.  The Plan will 
come back before the Aldermen for approval prior to submittal to the State. 
 

 
MOTION FOR CONSIDERATION:   

1. Motion to proceed with a fee for service contract with Haywood Waterways to update the Town’s 
Stormwater Management Plan at a cost not to exceed $12,000. 

  

FUNDING SOURCE/IMPACT:  $12,000 which will have to be designated through a budget amendment. 

 

 
ATTACHMENTS:   

1. Haywood Waterways proposal. 
 
 
MANAGER’S COMMENTS AND RECOMMENDATIONS:  Town staff did not expect the audit to occur this 
fiscal year and so did not include this line item in this year’s operating budget. 



ORDINANCE # O-18-19 
 

AN ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 46 
OF THE TOWN OF WAYNESVILLE CODE OF ORDINANCES 
DESIGNATING HAYWOOD STREET AS A TRUCK ROUTE 

 
 WHEREAS, the traffic density on NC 276, South Main Street from Academy to Walnut 
Street has increased dramatically; and  
 
 WHEREAS, it is becoming increasingly difficult for large trucks to travel on US 276 
through the Central Business District; and 
 
 WHEREAS, trucks are finding it difficult to turn from NC 276 to Church, Miller and Depot 
Streets due to traffic density; NOW THEREFORE, 
 
BE IT ORDAINED BY THE BOARD OF ALDERMEN OF THE TOWN OF WAYNESVILLE THAT 
CHAPTER 46THE CODE OF ORDINANCES BE AMENDED TO ADD SECTION 46. SECTION 72 
  
Sec. 46-72 Designation of Haywood Street from its intersection with North Main Street to its 
terminus at Branner Avenue and Branner Avenue to Walnut Street as a “truck route”. 
 
Haywood Street shall be designated as a “truck route” from its intersection with South Main 
Street to its terminus with Branner Avenue. Branner Avenue shall be designated a “truck route” 
to its terminus with Walnut Street.  
 
Trucks shall be governed by the same laws and regulations on Haywood and Branner as those 
regulating truck traffic on NC 276 from its intersection with Walnut Street to its intersection 
with Pigeon Street.   
 
 The Town Clerk is hereby ordered to place this amendment in the Code of Ordinances 
on the Town of Waynesville. 
 
Adopted this the 22nd day of October 2019. 
       Town of Waynesville 
 
        
       ___________________   
       Gavin A. Brown, Mayor 
 
Attest: 
 
     
Eddie Ward, Town Clerk 



 

RESOLUTION # R-20-19 
 

A RESOLUTION REQUESTING NC DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORATION TO 
PROHIBIT “THROUGH TRUCKS” ON NC 276 (Main Street) FROM ITS 

INTERSECTION WITH WALL STREET TO PIGEON STREET. 
 

 WHEREAS, The NC 276 (North Main Street) has experienced considerable pedestrian 
and traffic density from its intersection with Wall Street; and 
 
 WHEREAS, it is becoming increasingly difficult for trucks to traverse the congested 
areas; and 

 
 WHEREAS, Due to the congestion large trucks cannot turn from NC 276 to Church, 
Miller and Depot Streets; and    
 
 WHEREAS, the trucks are getting stranded and blocking traffic with increasing 
frequency. 
 
NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED  
 
By the Board of Aldermen of the Town of Waynesville that it requests the NC Department of 
Transportation to prohibit the passage of through trucks on NC 276 from its intersection with 
Wall Street to its intersection with Pigeon Street. 
 
 
 
Adopted this the 22ND of October 2019 
 
 
        Town of Waynesville 
 
       
        ___________________________ 
        Gavin A. Brown, Mayor 
 
 
Attest: 
 
 
 
__________________________ 
Eddie Ward, Town Clerk 



TOWN OF WAYNESVILLE BOARD OF ALDERMEN  
REQUEST FOR BOARD ACTION  

Meeting Date:  October 22, 2019 
 

  
SUBJECT :  Request to Approve a change order to Forrest Westall of McGill and Associates Contract for 

negotiating an SOC  (Special Order of Consent) 
 
AGENDA INFORMATION:  
Agenda Location: Manager’s Report      
Item Number:    E-7 
Department:    Administration/Public Services 
Contact:    Rob Hites, Town Manager  
Presenter:    Rob Hites, Town Manager  
    
BRIEF SUMMARY:  The Town contracted with Forrest Westall of McGill and Associates to draft and 
negotiate a “Special Order of Consent” at DEQ’s request in order to establish a time line for improving 
the waste treatment plant and agreeing on the chemical composition (limits) of the Town’s treated 
sewerage during the construction phase. When we take certain components of the plant out of service 
in order to rehabilitate them our ability to treat the waste will be constrained. It is established practice 
to agree in advance on a realistic set of limits that the plant can meet in recognition that the 
construction will limit the plant’s efficiency. Mr. Westall who managed the Western office of DENR and 
negotiated dozens of SOCs drafted the Town’s application. The response of the Regional Office of DENR 
was to deny any effort to reduce the treatment limits. Reducing limits has been an accepted part of 
SOCs for over forty years. This process should have been a standard negotiation.  
 
Since we hit a wall in Asheville, we have had to refer the negotiation to DENR’s central office in Raleigh. 
This unforeseen roadblock will result in Mr. Westall negotiating with the Raleigh staff and most likely 
redrafting the SOC. He has expended the funds he set aside for negotiation and needs to request an 
amendment to his contract to cover the additional time to negotiate with the folks in Raleigh. He 
proposed an hourly contract with an upper limit of $5,000.  If things break loose quickly, he may not 
need to expend much of he additional funds. If we must go through an appeal process in Raleigh, we 
may be meeting regularly with the Raleigh regulatory staff.  
 

MOTION FOR CONSIDERATION:  Approve the change order of the contract with an upper limit of $5,000 
to complete the negotiation of the SOC with the regulatory staff of NC Division of Environmental 
Resources. 

 

FUNDING SOURCE/IMPACT:  Sewer Professional Services 

 
ATTACHMENTS:  

• Amendment to contract 
 
MANAGER’S COMMENTS AND RECOMMENDATIONS: Recommend approval of contract amendment 
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